
 
   

 

 
 

 
 
 

 
 

 

1. CALL TO ORDER 
 

2. ROLL CALL 
  
3. EXECUTIVE SESSION 

4. PUBLIC COMMENT  

5. APPROVAL OF AGENDA 

6. CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER’S REPORT 

a. Staff Reports (Informational only) 

 1. Finance and Administration – view PDF > 
 
 2. Conservation – view PDF > 

 3. Capital Projects and Operations – view PDF > 

 4. Planning – view PDF > 
 
 5. Intergovernmental and Communications – view PDF >  

7. CONSENT ACTION ITEMS 

a. April 28, 2010, Regular Board Meeting Minutes – view PDF > 

b. Motion to approve payment of warrants, including payroll, for the month of May 
2010. – view PDF > 
 

c. Motion to authorize the Chief Executive Officer to execute AECOM Contact No. 
090103, Amendment 3 for development of a Habitat Conservation Plan (HCP) to 
provide fish take protection for Cascade while performing operations and 
maintenance tasks on the Lake Tapps project facilities.  In addition, AECOM will 
provide support for obtaining local permits for the flow line dewatering planned for 
August, 2010. The amendment will increase the contract maximum amount by an 
additional $75,000 from $780,000 to $855,306 and require an extension of time 
from July 31, 2010, to December 31, 2011. – view PDF > 

 
d. Motion to authorize execution of the 2010 Bonney Lake Chamber Sponsorship 

Agreement in the amount of $5,000. – view PDF > 

REGULAR MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS  
AGENDA 

BELLEVUE CITY HALL - ROOM 1E-108 
May 26, 2010 

3:30 PM 
 
 



 
 

 

 

8. OTHER ACTION ITEMS 

8. a.     Motion to adopt Resolution No. 2010-08 establishing a two-year fiscal  
        biennium budget. – view PDF > 

 
9. STAFF PRESENTATION - None 

10. COMMITTEE REPORTS 

a. Audit Committee – no meetings held 

b. Executive Committee – no meetings held 

c. Public Affairs Committee –  no meetings held 

d. Resource Management Committee – no meetings held 

11. NEW BUSINESS 

12. NEXT MEETINGS – Board  
                 - Board Retreat June 5, 2010, at Tukwila Community Center – 9:00 a.m.            
                 - Regular meeting  Wednesday, June 23, 2010, at Bellevue City Hall –   
                   3:30 p.m. 
 
13. ADJOURN 

 
 
NOTE: AS ALLOWED BY STATE LAW, THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS MAY ADD AND TAKE 
ACTION ON ITEMS NOT LISTED ON THE AGENDA. 
 
 
 

 
Directions to Bellevue City Hall 

450 110th Avenue NE, Bellevue, WA  98004 
(425) 452-6800 

 
From I-405 northbound or southbound: 
Take NE 4th Street exit 
Go West on NE 4th Street 
Turn right onto 110th Avenue NE 
Proceed ½ block on 110th Avenue NE and turn right into the entrance of Bellevue 
City Hall’s visitor parking lot. 
 
BE SURE TO HAVE YOUR PARKING TICKET VALIDATED AT THE SERVICE 

FIRST DESK ON YOUR WAY IN TO THE MEETING 
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MEMORANDUM 
 
 
 
 


DATE:  May 26, 2010 


TO: Lloyd Warren, Chair 


 Board of Directors 


 Chuck Clarke, Chief Executive Officer 


FROM: Scott Hardin, Director of Finance & Administration 


SUBJECT: Monthly Finance & Administration Report 


 


 
 
Procurement policies and procedures 
In an email dated April 29, 2010, the State Auditor’s Office (SAO) instructed Cascade to base its 


purchasing and contracting requirements on those applicable to Cascade’s member water and 


sewer districts. The SAO stated that Cascade is subject to the most restrictive laws of its 


members and that the most restrictive laws are the ones regarding water and sewer districts. 


 


Cascade’s General Counsel has reviewed the SAO’s statement and has determined that it is a 


reasonable interpretation of state law. Staff is now working with counsel to develop and 


implement policies & procedures to conform to SAO’s direction to Cascade. We have developed 


an initial procurement decision tree flowchart to help staff comply with the applicable laws. We 


will also draft a Cascade Procurement Policies & Procedures Resolution for adoption at a future 


Board meeting.  


 


Social Security Referendum set for August 16, 2010 
At its April 28, 2010, Board meeting, the Board passed a resolution requesting the state 


Department of Retirement Systems, as the designated state Social Security Administrator, to 


supervise a majority vote referendum of eligible Cascade employees for the purpose of allowing 


eligible employees the opportunity of paying the Social Security tax. If the referendum is 


favorable, the coverage of eligible employees shall be effective as of February 3, 2000. The 


referendum will be held on August 16, 2010, after satisfaction of a mandatory 90-day waiting 


period, during which DRS will provide information and conduct workshops for Cascade 


employees. If the majority referendum does not pass, Cascade and its employees would stop 


contributing to Social Security and would seek reimbursement of prior contributions made up to 


three years ago. 


 


 







 


Insurance Broker Services RFQ now open 
Cascade issued a Request for Qualifications (RFQ) for insurance brokerage and risk 


management services on May 3. The due date for responses to the RFQ is June 4, after which 


Cascade’s review team will evaluate and interview selected applicants. Staff plans to 


recommend to the Board a contract for services with the selected respondent at the July 28, 


2010, Board meeting. Cascade’s insurance broker services are currently provided by Driver 


Alliant, which was retained after an RFQ process in 2006. 


 


2011-12 Cascade Budget calendar revision 
Presentation of the Preliminary 2011-12 Budget to the Board, originally scheduled for May 26, 


2010, has been rescheduled for June 23, 2010, in order to analyze member CERU growth and 


water demand data that are still coming in. This delay will not affect other dates on the budget 


preparation calendar and final budget adoption remains on schedule for September 22, 2010. 


Member staff received an early briefing on the 2011-12 budget at their meeting at Cascade on 


May 6, 2010, and discussed the importance of using realistic CERU growth projections during 


the current construction downturn. 


 


Moody’s rating change from Aa3 to Aa2 
Moody’s credit rating agency has recalibrated its rating scale so that municipal entities are now 


rated on a Global scale. Moody’s now has one scale for municipalities, corporations, etc., 


instead of the separate scales that it has had in until now. Cascade’s rating has been 


recalibrated from Aa3 to Aa2 (Aa2 is a higher rating). This is a change in Moody’s rating scale, 


not a rating upgrade and not a change in Moody’s assessment of Cascade’s credit. 


 


Cascade has filed a continuing disclosure notice with the Electronic Municipal Market Access 


system (EMMA) as required by the terms of Cascade’s 2006 and 2009 bond issues. Standard & 


Poor’s rating of Cascade is AA+, upgraded from AA- in 2009.  


 


First quarter 2010 auditor review 
Cascade’s outside auditing firm, Clark Nuber, will conduct its first quarter 2010 review of 


Cascade’s financial records & practices on May 24 - 26. Cascade contracts with Clark Nuber to 


conduct quarterly reviews to provide regular feedback and guidance to Cascade management. 


These optional reviews supplement Clark Nuber’s annual audit of Cascade’s financial 


statements. Clark Nuber auditors will report the results of the quarterly review (along with the 


2009 annual audit report) to the Board Audit Committee in June or July 2010. 


 


Attachments 
1. Budget to Actual Expenditure Report through April 30, 2010 – view PDF  > 


2. Statement of Revenues and Expenditures through April 30, 2010 – view PDF > 


3. Statement of Net Assets as of April 30, 2010 – view PDF > 


4. Contract Status Summary – view PDF > 
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Administration Budget Actual Balance % Expended



            Salaries  $                      641,073  $                    197,620  $                      443,452 30.8%



            Temp/Part Time 15,000 787 14,213 5.2%



            Benefits 343,843 117,156 226,687 34.1%



            Prof. Fee (Technical) 50,000 18,160 31,840 36.3%



            Prof. Fee (Legal) 331,000 210,894 120,106 63.7%



            Prof. Fee (Financial) 100,000 72,634 27,366 72.6%



            Prof. Fee (Audit) 54,500 33,292 21,208 61.1%



            Prof. Fee (Other) 70,000 16,284 53,716 23.3%



            Meetings Expense 5,500 2,989 2,511 54.3%



            Equipment Rental 4,500 1,910 2,590 42.4%



            Telephone/Internet 13,500 7,530 5,970 55.8%



            Office Rent 121,150 60,760 60,390 50.2%



            Office Supplies Adm 10,500 14,637 (4,137) 139.4%



            Equip.and Furniture 10,000 20,166 (10,166) 201.7%



            Bank fees 2,200 316 1,884 14.3%



            Dues & Subscriptions 0 14,398 (14,398) N/A



            Comm. and Public I 0 1,913 (1,913) N/A



            Taxes/Licenses 2,400 1,212 1,188 50.5%



            Travel 15,000 6,720 8,280 44.8%



            Recruiting 5,000 0 5,000 0.0%



            Professional Dev. 20,000 2,338 17,663 11.7%



            Computer Equipment 20,000 5,391 14,609 27.0%



            Software Licenses 0 5,188 (5,188) N/A



            Postage & Delivery 12,000 2,725 9,275 22.7%



            Printing & Repro. 0 3,803 (3,803) N/A



            Insurance 10,000 0 10,000 0.0%



            Misc. Serv and Sup. 12,000 0 12,000 0.0%



            Interest Expense 9,861,684 4,281,402 5,580,282 43.4%



      Total Expenditures 11,730,849 5,100,223 6,630,626 43.5%



Planning Budget Actual Balance % Expended



            Salaries 21,813 15,931 5,882 73.0%



            Payroll Tax and Fees 1,418 1,212 206 85.5%



            Prof. Fees (Technical) 900,000 0 900,000 0.0%



            TSP 600,000 222,167 377,833 37.0%



      Total Expenditures 1,523,231 239,311 1,283,921 15.7%



Conservation Budget Actual Balance % Expended



            Salaries 94,178 33,515 60,663 35.6%



            Payroll Tax and Fees 8,655 2,561 6,093 29.6%



            Prof. Fee (Technical) 0 1,682 (1,682) N/A



            Prof. Fee (Legal) 1,000 0 1,000 0.0%



            Prof. Fee (Other) 0 1,505 (1,505) N/A



            Rebate Reimb.- Res. 530,000 200,930 329,070 37.9%



            Rebate Reimb - Com. 165,000 12,637 152,363 7.7%



            Fixture Replace 80,000 25,635 54,365 32.0%
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            Irrigation  Audit 30,000 8,421 21,579 28.1%



            Dues & Subscriptions 20,000 16,500 3,500 82.5%



            Comm. and Public I 145,000 52,389 92,611 36.1%



            Postage & Delivery 0 9,423 (9,423) N/A



            Travel 0 548 (548) N/A



            Misc. Serv and Sup. 25,000 1,540 23,460 6.2%



      Total Expenditures 1,098,833 367,287 731,546 33.4%



Com. and Intergovern Budget Actual Balance % Expended



            Prof. Fee (Technical) 10,000 11,806 (1,806) 118.1%



            Prof. Fee (Other) 438,400 134,785 303,615 30.7%



            Sponsorships 25,000 0 25,000 0.0%



            Meetings Expense 0 13,388 (13,388) N/A



            Dues & Subscriptions 12,000 2,682 9,318 22.4%



            Comm. and Public I 100,000 32,426 67,574 32.4%



            Printing and Repro 0 4,486 (4,486) N/A



      Total Expenditures 585,400 199,573 385,827 34.1%



Operations Budget Actual Balance % Expended
            Wholesale Water 20,721,091 4,715,424 16,005,667 22.8%



            Salaries 81,871 45,074 36,798 55.1%



            Payroll Tax and Fees 7,085 3,432 3,653 48.4%



            LT Conditions Ass. 400,000 0 400,000 0.0%



            White River Mon. 250,000 17,940 232,060 7.2%



            SPU gauges 30,000 0 30,000 0.0%



            BNSF route 250,000 0 250,000 0.0%



            Prof. Fee (Other) 0 7,824 (7,824) N/A



            Travel 0 2,702 (2,702) N/A



            Office Supplies 0 2,868 (2,868) N/A



            Postage & Delivery 0 54 (54) N/A



            Insurance 115,000 727 114,273 0.6%



            Misc. Serv and Sup. 30,000 814 29,186 2.7%



            PWTF Loan Debt 62,632 0 62,632 0.0%



            Property Man. 0 30,481 (30,481) N/A



            LT Water Quality 100,000 0 100,000 0.0%



            LT Asset Mgmt 2,217,075 696,077 1,520,998 31.4%



           Bell-Issa Pipeline O&M 25,000 0 25,000 0.0%



      Total Expenditures 24,289,754 5,523,416 18,766,339 22.7%



Capital Projects Budget Actual Balance % Expended



            Salaries 316,857 116,813 200,044 36.9%



            Payroll Tax and Fees 24,263 8,879 15,384 36.6%



            Lake Tapps 450,000 240,969 209,031 53.5%



            TCP 0 160,264 (160,264) N/A



            BIP 100,000 0 100,000 0.0%



      Total Expenditures  $                      891,120  $                    526,925  $                      364,195 59.1%
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Operating Revenue



   Water sales  $                    6,643,089 



   Administrative dues 1,269,289 



   Conservation program 253,971 



      Total Operating Revenue 8,166,349 



Operating Expenses



   Cost of water sold 4,715,424 



   Salaries and benefits 530,690 



   Professional services 507,340 



   Conservation rebate program 197,136 



   Depreciation and amortization 119,318 



   Communication and public information 85,306 



   Office expenses 128,781 



   Operations 683,513 



   Bank Charges 157 



   Rent 39,774 



   Maintenance 56,119 



   Dues and subscriptions 33,270 



   Miscellaneous 2,099 



      Total Operating Expenses 7,098,926 



Operating Income 1,067,422 



Non-Operating Revenue (Expenses)



   Interest income 254,079 



   Other Income 4,726 



   Interest expense, net of amount capitalized (4,281,402)



      Total Non-Operating Revenue (Expenses) (4,022,597)



Capital Contributions



   Regional Capital Facilities Charges 917,087 



Increase in Net Assets (2,038,088)



Net assets, beginning of year 72,715,559 



Net Assets, End of Year  $                  70,677,470 













Cascade Water Alliance
Statement of Net Assets



As of 4/30/2010
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Assets



   Current Assets



      Cash and cash equivalents  $                  29,073,789 



      Accounts receivable 768,559 



         Total Current Assets 29,842,348 



   Capital Assets



      Equipment and furniture 121,828 



      Seattle water contract 204,216 



      Comprehensive plan 1,684,221 



      Bellevue Issaquah pipeline 22,026,671 



      Less accumulated depreciation and amortization (1,778,735)



         Total Capital Assets 22,258,200 



   Projects in process and assets not yet in service:



      Lake Tapps 72,697,262 



      Tacoma Cascade pipeline 56,432,261 



      Eastside reservoir 245,510 



         Total Projects in process and assets not yet in service: 129,375,032 



   Restricted cash and cash equivalents 46,345,474 



   Other long-term assets 1,460,846 



      Total Assets 229,281,900 



Liabilities
   Current Liabilities



      Payables and accrued liabiltities 19,948,927 



      Retroactive water credit 586,865 



      Accrued interest 3,519,676 



         Total Current Liabilities 24,055,469 



   Long-term debt 132,281,580 



   Bond premium, net of amortization 2,267,381 



      Total Liabilities 158,604,430 



Net Assets



               Restricted for debt service 16,773,805 



               Unrestricted 53,903,666 



      Total Net Assets 70,677,470 



Total Liabilties & Net Assets  $                 229,281,900 
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11400  SE 8th Street   —   Suite 440   —   Bellevue, WA  98004 
Phone:  (425) 453-0930   —   Fax:  (425) 453-0953 
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MEMORANDUM 


DATE:  May 26, 2010 


TO: Lloyd Warren, Chair, Cascade Board of Directors 


 Cascade Board of Directors and Chuck Clarke, CEO 


FROM:  Mike Brent, Water Resources Manager 


SUBJECT: Cascade Water Conservation Program Report  


 


 Listed below are the recent, major activities for Cascade’s Conservation Program:  
 
PNWS AWWA Awards – Cascade received two Excellence in Communications awards for  
2009 projects and the Best of Show award at the annual conference in Tacoma on May 6. 
 
Rain Sensor Installation – Cascade has partnered with Seattle Public Utilities to offer direct 
installation of rain sensors at residences and businesses.   Cascade has contracted with 10 irrigation 
vendors and the program is now up and running. 
 
Irrigation System Upgrades – Cascade has performed three inspections of irrigation systems that 
have undergone major upgrades under Cascade’s irrigation efficiency program.   In addition to 
verifying that the hardware has been installed at each site, Cascade ensures that the controllers 
(clocks) running the systems are properly set up and scheduled during the visit. 
 
WaterSense® Partnership Program – Cascade initiated a new page on its website to allow 
customers to order free high efficiency showerheads, aerators, rain gauges and other conservation 
items and have them shipped to their homes.   Customers are not charged for the items but are 
asked to pay the postage.    Approximately 30 residences and HOAs have utilized the website so 
far. 
  
WaterSense® Toilet Replacement Program – Cascade provided rebates to 267 homeowners who 
replaced a total of 403 old toilets with WaterSense® labeled toilets in March.  
 
WashWise – Cascade provided 210 rebates in April for the purchase of high efficiency clothes 
washers.   Federal matching funds for clothes washer rebates are now available and sales of 
qualified high efficiency clothes washers are on the increase.  
 
Commercial Program – Cascade has received interest from several restaurants and cafeterias that 
want to participate in the regional commercial kitchen upgrade program.   This program provides 
incentives for commercial kitchens to switch to high efficiency dishwashers and steam cookers.  
There is significant savings potential from switching out older steamers and dishwashers with new 
models. 
 
Public Education – Cascade was a sponsor of the 17th annual Spring Garden Fair on April 24th at 
UW Bothell Campus.   The event had approximately 1,000 visitors, which is probably a record.   
Customer evaluations were very positive and Cascade’s WaterSense Road Show was a very 
popular booth at the event. 
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MEMORANDUM 


 
 
 
 


DATE:  May 26, 2010 


TO: Lloyd Warren, Chair 


 Board of Directors 


 Chuck Clarke, Chief Executive Officer 


FROM:  Jon Shimada, Cascade Capital Projects Director 


  Joe Mickelson, Cascade Operations Manager 


SUBJECT: Capital Projects/Operations Report 


 


 
WSDOT SR900 Road Widening Pipeline Installation 
 
Pipeline installation started on April 20, 2009.  Though construction is complete, there are 
several outstanding issues to close out our portion of the project.  A number of change orders 
still need finalization with the Contractor and WSDOT; construction quantities are being 
finalized; and final payments need to be calculated.  After a lengthy negotiation period, the 
dispute over construction engineering costs with WSDOT has been finalized.  An amount of 
$170,000 was agreed upon to cover WSDOT’s engineering costs during construction of our 
pipeline.  Though not as low as our initial counter proposal, this is far less than the $600,000 
they were seeking, and it was amicably resolved to retain future relationships with this agency. 
 
TCP Central Segment 
HDR is currently working on the Termination and Transition Plan to “shelve” this project.  We 
anticipate completing the plan by the end of 2010. 
 
TCP North Segment 
HDR is currently working on the Termination and Transition tasks to “shelve” this project.  We 
anticipate completing the plan by July 31, 2010 
 
Bellevue – Issaquah Pipeline 
Per notification by the City of Bellevue, a BIP valve at the intersection of SE Newport Way and 
150th Avenue SE is in need of repair.  According to their operations staff, the valve is stuck in a 
30% open position.  In order to prevent possible water service disruption to Sammamish and 
Issaquah as demands start increasing, we plan to repair this valve soon.  The contract language 
is currently under review, with plans to do the work tentatively scheduled during the week of 
either May 17 or 24, 2010. 
 
On the transition of O&M duties from Issaquah to Sammamish, Cascade staff met with 
Sammamish on April 15 to tour the pipeline and discuss our maintenance expectations.  







Sammamish will put together a scope of work and cost estimate proposal for the O&M work 
based on this discussion.  Sammamish said they would submit a proposal by the end of May. 
 
 
Lake Tapps  
AECOM continues to perform operational assessment work for Lake Tapps.  A draft fish screen 
facility report was submitted to Cascade on January 20, 2010.  It recommends minor 
modifications to the facility due to the lower canal flows than when it was run for power 
generation.  Additionally, a draft Fish Screen Balancing Test Plan was submitted on March 16, 
2010.  After meeting with the tribes and regulatory agencies, it was agreed that the fish screen 
facility needs to have sediment removed, fish screens cleaned, and the fish screen cleaner 
reinstalled when the flow line is dewatered in August.  In addition, the fish screens need to be 
tested at higher flows to ensure that the modeling results can be confirmed and the facility 
works as intended.  This testing will have to take place when the lake is refilled in early 2011. 
 
AECOM has also produced a draft Maintenance Policy Manual, 50% Operation and 
Maintenance Implementation Plan, 80% Master Equipment List, and 67 sets of Maintenance 
Instructions for review.   
 
Finally, an embankment safety (dikes) report was submitted on April 7, 2010 
 
A meeting was held on March 29 with various regulatory agencies and the 
Puyallup/Muckleshoot tribes to go over the fish screen modification report and a planned flow 
line outage event in August for condition assessment.  The purpose of the meeting was to get 
their approval and to seek any permitting requirements to perform this work.  After much 
discussion and feedback, two outcomes became clear: the agencies and tribes were all 
supportive of the work we’re recommending as it will help fish in the long run and the only way 
to get the outage work done this summer is by being within the application process for obtaining 
a Habitat Conservation Plan (HCP) to protect us from incidental take under the Endangered 
Species Act.  Permits will also be sought from Pierce County and the City of Buckley as 
appropriate.  There is a Board Agenda item in this month’s packet proposing to amend 
AECOM’s contract to lead the HCP effort and to support GordonDerr in obtaining the local 
permits. 
 
After much consternation about the Lake Tapps refill, “full pool” was met on April 26, 2010.  
Lake residents have expressed their happiness with the refill and for the open communication in 
keeping them in the loop on the filling status. 
 
To begin the process of milfoil control, CWA hired a consultant to perform an aquatic plant 
survey and develop an Integrated Aquatic Vegetation Management Plan (IAVMP).  The survey 
will graphically show the extent of the milfoil problem.  The IAVMP is a requirement by the 
Department of Ecology to receive Aquatic Weeds Grant funding.  The IAVMP is a document that 
describes the problem, identifies the project goals/objectives, looks at alternative options to 
address the problem, identifies the communication plan, and makes a recommendation for the 
preferred option.  A $30k grant from the DOE for the IAVMP development was offered and 
accepted by CWA in March.   
 
A 2nd community meeting was held on May 11 to discuss milfoil at the North Lake Tapps Middle 
School.  There were about 50 attendees from the community who listened to Tetra Tech 
(Cascade consultant) present an update on the aquatic plant survey, then go over the updated 
IAVMP.  The preferred option offered would be a mix of chemical (herbicides) treatment and 
manual methods (hand pulling).  Tetra Tech recommends a five year program for eradication, 
then ongoing monitoring after that.  At the end of the meeting, the community expressed their 







gratitude for Cascade’s efforts to address the milfoil problem.  The next milfoil community 
meeting is tentatively scheduled for June 9, 2010. 
 
On April 1, 2010, Cascade staff toured the majority of the White River facilities with GordonDerr 
staff to identify and discuss risk management issues.  Based on the results of this site visit, 
Cascade plans to replace and install new signs to alert the public about trespass, illegal 
parking/dumping, general boater responsibilities, and various conditions.  Various signs were 
ordered and received, with installation starting in late May.  The first priority will be signage on 
the dikes to provide new contact information for Cascade and to work with the Pierce County 
Sheriff Department on any enforcement issues. 
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MEMORANDUM 


 
 
 


DATE:  May 19, 2010 


TO: Lloyd Warren, Chair 


Board of Directors 


Chuck Clarke, Chief Executive Officer 


FROM:  Michael A. Gagliardo, Director of Planning 


SUBJECT: Monthly Report  


 


 
Lake Tapps (Acquisition, Water Rights, SEPA, Operations) 


• Extended comment period for Draft EIS to May 21 
• Continued coordination with the DOE on water right matters 


o Completed Draft ROE (posted for comment by DOE on May 7) 
• Internal meetings and discussions with Puget re. Lake Tapps ownership transition matters 


o Participated in development of Lake operations risk management planning 
• Met with Tribes to discuss possible comments on DEIS and DROEs 
• Participated in planning for flowline dewatering project, including SEPA determination and 


initiation of HCP 
• Prepared SEPA determination for milfoil control plan 


 
USCOE Fish Passage Project and Other Related Mud Mountain Project Activities 


• Discussed Mud Mountain fish passage (i.e. replacement dam) project design parameters, 
additional modeling and schedule with US Army Corps of Engineers 


• Participated in tour and discussion of replacement dam model with USACOE and Tribes 
 
2010 Transmission and Supply Plan and Other Long Term/Regional Planning Activities 


• Regular weekly meetings with HDR to coordinate tasks and activities 
• Continued portfolio evaluation process 


o Refined risk and financial/rate evaluation 
o Finalized Criterium Decision Plus Model inputs and received evaluation results 


• Development of strategy for wholesale contract extension discussions 
o Participated in meetings with Seattle and Tacoma 


• Began development of Shortage Management Plan 
 


Other 
• Began development of wholesale contracts for Four Cities 
• Participated in development of preliminary 2011-2012 Cascade Budget 
• Participated in King County Reclaimed Water Comp Plan Workshop 
• Participated in King County Utility Working Group 
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DATE:  May 26, 2010  


TO: Lloyd Warren, Chair 


 Board Members  


FROM:  Elaine Kraft, Intergovernmental and Communications Director 


SUBJECT: Intergovernmental and Communications Report  


 


 
 
Intergovernmental Activities:   


 
National/Congress/Federal Government Update: 
 
Water Resources Development Act (WRDA):  Cascade’s DC representatives, 
Gordon Thomas Honeywell, met with Roger Cockrell, a key contact in the 
Appropriations Subcommittee on Energy and Water, to discuss the letter Cascade 
received on March 30th regarding its request for an initiation of a General 
Investigation (GI) Study for multipurpose operations at Mud Mountain Dam.  In the 
letter, the Corps said that they currently have the authority to do such a study under 
the Flood Control Act of 1970. The good news is that Cascade does not need to go 
through the WRDA process to get this done, moving the process forward. However,  
Cascade will now have to aggressively seek the $200,000 for the GI study through 
the appropriations process.  The FY 11 process is already in full swing, so Cascade 
will plan for this for the next cycle, which ensures time to refine the request. 
 
In mid-May, Grant Degginger, as Public Affairs Chair, visited the State’s 
Congressional delegation in Washington, DC and also with the US Army Corps of 
Engineers to promote Cascade’s federal agenda. He also asked for support for 
funding for the Mud Mountain multi-purpose operations general investigative study. 
 
AWWA Conference Presentation:  Grant Degginger will represent Cascade at the 
American Water Works Association national conference in June. The presentation 
will focus on how water knows no jurisdictional boundaries, but how water helped 
coalesce governments, water districts, the Tribes and community organizations by 
figuring out how to regionally provide water for people, for fish and for fun. 
 
 







   


State Legislative Activity: 


Cascade’s authority:  The State Department of Ecology has agreed to lead the 
process to help Cascade and other entities like it determine exactly what authority it 
has or should have.  DOE agreed to sponsor the study in conjunction with the 
Department of Health.  Cascade and State staffs held their first meeting this month, 
and developed the attached action plan. Cascade will staff the effort with the help of 
Gordon Thomas Honeywell staff. 


EIS/ROE: Cascade extended the comment period on its EIS through May 21 to give 
potential respondents a chance to review the State’s Report of Examination which 
was issued May 7.  Both documents are available on Cascade’s website.    
 
Four Cities:  
 


Sumner:  Cascade was asked by the City of Sumner to help it come up with 
conservation programs to better serve the needs of its residents. Mike Brent and 
Elaine Kraft met with the city, presented them some options and worked together 
with them to come up with draft options for that city. 


 
Auburn:  In addition, Auburn Councilmember Bill Peloza contacted Cascade and 
wanted to join in the fight against milfoil in Lake Tapps. Councilmember Peloza is 
on a key water committee with the National League of Cities. He asked Elaine 
Kraft to help him draft a resolution for the NLC for consideration to increase 
awareness and obtain federal funding for milfoil control.  Councilmember Peloza 
also attended and spoke at the Cascade milfoil meeting at Lake Tapps on  
May 11.   
 


Community Relations:  
 
Cascade Land Conservancy Award:  This environmental group honored Cascade 
Water Alliance and its partners in the Burlington Northern/Eastside Corridor project 
with the Leadership Award at its annual breakfast in May. Cascade sponsored a 
table and Board Chair Lloyd Warren accepted the award. Also attending were 
Cascade Board Members Penny Sweet and John Traeger and Alternate Doreen 
Marchione.  The City of Redmond, one of the partners, was also honored as part of 
this partnership, with Cascade Board Member and Redmond Mayor John Marchione 
accepting the award as well.  A copy of the video about the honor is posted on 
Cascade’s website. 
 
Lake Tapps:  Cascade held its second community meeting on milfoil, to share the 
latest information and updates on Cascade’s efforts to deal with milfoil infestations in 
the lake. The goal of Cascade is to eradicate milfoil and the meeting featured 
Cascade’s draft action plan.  A third meeting is set for June 10th. 
 
Conservation/Behavioral Change:  Cascade’s goal of protecting its investment in 
Lake Tapps as a future municipal water supply was advanced considerably by 
members of the Lake Tapps community asking Cascade at its March 31 milfoil public 
meeting to “help homeowners” by educating them about stewardship and water 
quality.  Cascade is working to draft a multi-year plan that is basically community 
based social marketing to help eradicate and promote behavioral changes. Drafted 







   


with the community’s help, we will bring it to the Board, and then the Lake Tapps 
Community Council for its approval and then launch.  At the May 11 milfoil meeting, 
Cascade reported back to the community that it would be doing a multi-year plan and 
that to make it community based local residents could give input – and we got a 
dozen volunteers to start the planning process.   
 


1. Communications 
 


Lake Tapps:  Advertising continues with ongoing Reporter newspaper articles. 
Cascade continues to find and refine effective ways in which to reach residents.   
 
Media:   Cascade was featured in an editorial in the Seattle Times lauding Cascade 
and the other partners’ efforts in retaining the BNSF Eastside Rail Corridor for public 
use (attached).  In addition, Cascade has worked with Lake Tapps area media and 
had several stories placed regarding milfoil and lake levels. 
 
Web Site: Cascade’s web site has been updated to include a robust Lake Tapps 
section focusing on that community.  A special section on Conservation has been 
added as well. Note the new navigation and information! 
 
Spring Newsletter:  Cascade issued its 2010 spring newsletter to elected officials and 
key stakeholders (attached). 
 


 
 
 
Attachment 1: Study Proposal:  How Regional Water Service Providers Can  


Be Organized – view PDF > 
Attachment 2: Seattle Times Editorial – view PDF > 
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Study Proposal:   
How Regional Water Service Providers Can Be 



Organized 
 
 
Overview:  Organizations providing water and sewer services have limited jurisdiction 
within current laws. During the 2010 Legislative Session, two of these entities requested 
a review of current and potential structures for such agencies.    Other similar agencies 
in Washington State contemplating organizations to provide these essential services 
have also requested a review. 
 
Cascade Water Alliance (Cascade) was created in 1999 as an instrumentality of its 
members, all of which are cities or special purpose districts of the State of Washington.  
It was created as a non-profit corporation under the authority of the Interlocal 
Cooperation Act, chapter 39.34 RCW, and the Nonprofit Miscellaneous and Mutual 
Corporation Act, chapter 24.06 RCW.  It had reviewed several organizational models 
and, at the time of its inception, the non-profit corporation seemed the most available 
and acceptable, despite potential issues.  Cascade exercises certain governmental 
functions on members’ behalf to plan, develop, and operate a water supply system and 
regional assets that will meet its members’ current and future drinking water needs.  The 
members of Cascade are as follows: 



• City of Bellevue • City of Tukwila 
• City of Issaquah • Covington Water District 
• City of Kirkland • Skyway Water and Sewer District 
• City of Redmond • Sammamish Plateau Water and Sewer District 



 
LOTT Alliance (LOTT) provides wastewater services to the residents of its members all 
of which are cities or counties of Washington State. The members of LOTT are as 
follows:  



• The City of Lacey • The City of Tumwater 
• The City of Olympia • Thurston County 



 
The original 1976 LOTT governance structure was a partnership on paper. To qualify for 
state and federal grants, an Interlocal Agreement between the three cities and the 
county was signed in 1976.  LOTT did not exist as a separate entity. The City of Olympia 
was the legal owner of all LOTT facilities, and operated them on behalf of all four 
partners. The new LOTT Wastewater Alliance was incorporated as a non-profit 
organization in 2000, formed pursuant to RCW 39.34.  A transitional period followed, 
during which legal documents were prepared for transition of LOTT assets, financial 
authority, and outstanding agreements from the City of Olympia to the new organization. 
The transfers were completed in 2001, and LOTT became a full stand-alone entity for 
the first time.  Initially, operation and maintenance of the LOTT facilities stayed with 
Olympia, under contract to the LOTT Alliance.  Effective January 1, 2005, LOTT 
assumed full responsibility for those services as well. 
 
Currently, other entities, such as those in Clark County and Spokane, are considering 
creations of such collaborative partnerships or collectives to address provision of 
services in water and/or wastewater across Washington State. They are currently 
looking at best practices and models as they determine next steps. 
  
Problem Statement/Challenge:  Such agencies are presented with issues arising 
because of the lack of certainty regarding their ability to exercise authority of a municipal 











   
 
 
entity and/or because of the complexity of its status as a non-profit corporation serving 
as an instrument of its public members.  Attempting to resolve these issues takes time 
and increases operational costs.  Some issues have not been resolved. Examining 
current statutes and models could provide recommendations to help existing entities or 
those that may be forming to find a more workable solution to providing 
services.  Restructuring statutes may facilitate more efficient provision of these critical 
services. 
 
Goal:  Certainty of the powers and authorities of such existing entities, and others that 
follow is critical to fulfilling essential public purposes in an effective and efficient manner.  
A review of potential options may yield a solution that guarantees that certainty. If so, the 
study could result in draft legislation the agency(s) could submit as part of a 2011 
Legislative request. 
 
Topics for Consideration:   



 
1. Exercise of Eminent Domain – What statutory authority (addressed in 2009 



amendment to RCW 39.34) needs to be further amended. 
 



2. Interlocal Agreements - Whether a non-profit formed pursuant to RCW 39.34 
qualifies as an entity that can enter into Interlocal Agreements under RCW 39.34. 
 



3. Franchise Agreements – Confirmation that each agency is a legal entity with 
authority and financial capability, independent of its members, to fulfill requirements 
of local franchises. 



 
4. Grants - Whether such entities qualify for grants from state, federal and local sources 



when those sources are limited to public agencies, or local units of governments. 
 



5. Contracting - Vendors routinely question such entity’s status when entering into 
contracts. 
 



6. Procurement – Which of the entity’s members’ procurement requirements (which 
vary by size of city and special district) should govern an entity?   
 



7. Risk management - Whether any or all of these entities would qualify for any 
protections from liability afforded public agencies or governmental entities. 
 



8. Insurance – How insurers and insurance brokers should categorize these entities for 
insurance coverage purposes. 
 



9. Financing/Bonding – Confirmation for brokers and bond issuers that each entity is 
public and municipal. 
 



10. Taxes – Confirmation that these entities are tax exempt status for the IRS and 
county and state governments. 
 



11. Governance – Such entities comply with the Open Public Meetings Act, the Public 
Records Act, and other statutes that apply to public entities.  As non-profit 
corporations, they must also comply with the requirements of the applicable 
corporation statutes.  This complexity presents a substantial potential for error.    



 











   
 
 
Key Stakeholders: All existing entities and those which are pondering these same 
questions – some as they form, or others as they revise their formation -- should be 
involved at the discussion table. These include but might not be limited to Cascade 
Water Alliance, LOTT (Lacey, Olympia, Tumwater, and Thurston County), entities in 
Clark County reviewing wastewater solutions and efforts in Spokane exploring similar 
options.  Because these entities’ work falls under the jurisdiction of both the state 
Departments of Health and Ecology, these departments should be key participants, as 
would key legislative staff as identified.  There are several other parties who are 
interested but may or may not be directly involved in such a study. These entities, such 
as but not limited to the City of Seattle, King County, the public utilities districts, city and 
county associations  and water and wastewater associations, key industry and policy 
experts,  would be kept informed and engaged as key stakeholders, and input  from 
them would help review progress. 
 
Outreach/Communication: Throughout the process, all entities not at the table, 
including but not limited to those listed above, would be kept abreast of the effort 
throughout the entire length of the study through regular email channels and an 
occasional “update” meeting if appropriate. Their input will be sought at critical junctures 
and brought to the table for consideration throughout the process. Any final report out 
will include the input, comments, support and areas of disagreement reflecting 
stakeholders’ input. A complete outreach and communications plan will be created and 
issued with the decision on how the process will unfold. 
 
Proposed Process: Cascade Water Alliance has volunteered to work with the state 
departments to establish the goals and processes, and to get the study underway. The 
process would include selected key entities coming together to study, review and 
recommend solutions to be considered regarding the legal status of such entities. 
External key stakeholders will be updated, involved and engaged in a timely manner.  
 
Cascade agrees to handle all arrangements, provide staffing and research in 
coordination with the Departments of Health and Ecology. 
 
Next Steps/Timeline:  The following are suggestions as to how a study group would 
accomplish the goals set forth in this proposal:  
 



1. May 11: Get agreement with State Departments of Ecology and Health to 
proceed 
 



2. May 18: Finalize list of participants 
Agree on first meeting date (mid June) to be held in Olympia 
Submit for approval letter of invitation to participants in study 



 
3. May 25: Submit for approval list of key stakeholders 



Submit for approval letter to stakeholders 
Identify legislative staff for inclusion in process 



 
4.  June 1: Send out invitations to participants, legislative staff 



Complete materials for meeting, obtain approvals 
Draft media announcement in conjunction with DOE, DOH press 
staff 



 
5. June 7: Distribute stakeholder letter 











   
 
 



Finalize materials 
Assign individuals to do follow up calls to invitees 



 
6. Mid June Hold initial meeting in Olympia 



Agenda/Goal: Set work group agenda, hear range of options 
presented by experts, determine issues on which to work 
 
Cascade, other identified staff will do follow-up work as necessary 
in interim 



 
7. July (TBD) Second meeting in Olympia 



Agenda/Goal:    Bring to key challenges and specific 
options/proposals based on results of June meeting for 
discussion, review, revisions, action 
 
Staff would refine for consideration at next meeting 



      
8. August (TBD) Third meeting in Olympia 



Agenda/Goal: Narrow down, identify initial recommended 
measures 
  
Staff would refine, finalize for consideration 



 
9. September (TBD)   Fourth  meeting in  Olympia 



Agenda/Goal: Finalize recommendations to DOE, DOH for 
inclusion in agency (ies) legislative requests for 2011.  
 



 



 













Seattle Times April 7, 2010 



The Cascade Agenda, from conversation to 



conservation 



The Cascade Land Conservancy helped celebrate its 15th annual awards ceremony with the 
announcement of a $20 million fundraising achievement. 



THE Cascade Land Conservancy's 15th annual awards program celebrated the work of people 



who have made Puget Sound and a great swath of Washington a better place to live. Turnabout 



was also fair play. 



The extraordinary confidence invested in the Land Conservancy's vision of how to rethink 



development and growth was affirmed with the Cascade Agenda Campaign reaching its $20 



million goal. 



Almost 2,000 people, from 17 counties, turned out for breakfast Thursday to endorse, applaud 



and write checks for a market-based strategy to land conservation. The land trust has protected 



more than 158,000 acres of working forests, farmlands and natural lands as it promotes new 



ways of building and planning rural communities and established urban areas. 



Among the 2010 award winners was Mimi Gates, former director of the Seattle Art Museum. Her 



contributions to the civic environment include the inspiration to create the city's waterfront 



Sculpture Park and help guide the successful Cascade Agenda fundraising effort. 



The Cascade Agenda Leadership Award went to the Cascade Water Alliance, City of Redmond, 



King County, Port of Seattle and Sound Transit for their work to preserve the 42-mile Eastside rail 



corridor as an opportunity for commuters, bicyclists and utility easements. 



CLC President Gene Duvernoy spoke of a 100-year vision that looks to conserve nearly 1.3 



million acres of working forests, farmlands, shorelines, parks and natural areas, while making 



cities and towns better places to live within their existing footprint. 



The conservancy has an extraordinary pool of resources on which to draw for its work. 



"This Campaign was a once-in-a-lifetime opportunity to change conservation as we know it," said 



Nick Hanauer of Second Avenue Ventures and one of the co-chairs of the campaign. "This was 



an opportunity to bring to the marketplace new approaches that link business interests with 



conservation efforts, an intersection of the public and private sector and an opportunity to not only 



conserve a great deal of critical land but also create a civically engaged region." 



As of 2010, the conservancy has a total of 188 completed conservation transactions. The 



Cascade Agenda, which began as a conversation a few years ago, continues to evolve into 



notable achievements across the region. 
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LAKE TAPPS:  WORKING TOWARD A SAFE, HEALTHY CLEAN LAKE FOR ALL 



Message from the Chair 
Spring is literally blooming with exciting things for Cascade.  



Cascade is beginning its first year of operating Lake Tapps, and it is an honor, a 
privilege ‐‐‐ and often a challenge.  You will see throughout this newsletter the 
important work we are doing with Lake Tapps and the community. 



Lake Levels 
Lake Tapps today is full, beautiful and waiting for recreation enthusiasts to jump in!   After some initial 
concerns that Mother Nature was not very plentiful with moisture as we set out to refill the lake, She 
came through – with some help from our scientists and technicians – to get lake levels up to full 
recreational levels before the beginning of May. While the lake was drawn down in the winter to allow 
for dike repair, dock maintenance and milfoil control, the refill was more difficult than in the past. 



Cascade’s 2009 agreement with the Lake Tapps Community Council (LTCC) states that Cascade will begin 
filling the lake in February, which it did, aiming for a full lake by April 15.  The refill began in coordination 
with the LTCC, and following agreements with the Muckleshoot Indian Tribe and Puyallup Tribe of 
Indians (to ensure in stream flows for fish) but it stalled due to the lack of rain.  Once precipitation 
began again at the end of March, lake levels rose quickly to the current levels. 



Thanks to the community for working with us as we experienced our first spring as the new lake owners.  
Cascade will keep lake levels between 542 and 543 feet throughout the summer months.   



Milfoil Eradication 
We are striving to eradicate milfoil, an invasive plant, and at the same time, work with homeowners on 
best practices for yard care – all to keep this lake beautiful and healthy.  We’ve hired an environmental 
consulting firm, Tetra Tech, to develop a plan for milfoil eradication and held two public meetings to 
listen to and give the community a look at what we have in mind.  What we’ve learned from the 
consultants is that milfoil eradication on the scale we see in Lake Tapps will take at least five years and 
on‐going monitoring after that.  At a third public meeting on June 10th we’ll present the final plan and 
get community input. Watch for more information to come. 



Long Term Planning 
Our 2010 Transmission and Supply Plan planning process continues to progress.  We have established 
the amount, or demand, of water Cascade members and others may eventually need, and now we are 
examining options for supplying that need.  This includes working with Seattle and Tacoma Public 
Utilities for additional future water supplies. If that is achieved, it could in effect put off building Lake 
Taps as a municipal water supply source for decades. Cascade board members are reviewing a series of 
proposed portfolios (combinations of supply sources) and will over the next few months be determining 
what works best for Cascade and its members. Board members will take into account financial, 











environmental, risk, supply reliability, operational, and implementation factors when making their 
decision.    



On a parallel track, as you know, we have submitted our environmental work to the State Department of 
Ecology (DOE) for water rights for Lake Tapps. This effort is out for public comment.  In addition, the 
State DOE has issued its draft Report of Examination (ROE) and is seeking comments on it as well  



Cascade Leadership 
Cascade Water Alliance held its annual meeting in March and elected new officers.  Lloyd Warren, 
Commissioner from the Sammamish Plateau Sewer and Water District, will serve another term as chair.  
Redmond Mayor John Marchione will assume the duties of vice chair, and Tukwila Mayor Jim Haggerton 
will continue to serve as secretary‐treasurer.  Other board members include Bellevue Councilmember 
Grant Degginger, Kirkland Deputy Mayor Penny Sweet, Issaquah Council President John Traeger, 
Covington Water District Commissioner David Knight, and Skyway Water and Sewer Distinct President 
Jon Ault.  Alternate Board Members include Bellevue Mayor Don Davidson, Kirkland City Councilmember 
Doreen Marchione, Issaquah City Councilmember Mark Mullett, Redmond City Councilmember Hank 
Margeson,  Tukwila City Councilmember Verna Griffin, and Joyce Clark from  Skyway and Robert Brady 
from the Sammamish Water and Sewer District. 



We all look forward to continue serving our almost 400,000 residents, more than 22,000 businesses and 
working with our new neighbors in and around Lake Tapps and to a beautiful and safe summer on our 
new lake! 



Lloyd Warren, Chair of the Board 



 



ERADICATING MILFOIL ON LAKE TAPPS   



Lake Tapps is infested with invasive Eurasian milfoil and neighbors raised 
concerned.  Cascade listened and is undertaking an aggressive multiyear effort to 
eradicate it.  Cascade has hired an environmental consultant, Tetra Tech, to 
research the current conditions and make recommendations to the community 
and Cascade.  On March 31, over 120 community members came to the first of 
three public meeting on milfoil hosted by Cascade.  At this meeting, Tetra Tech 
talked about different eradication strategies and the pros and cons of each, and 
introduced the plan and general timeline for implementation.  Community 
members had lots of questions and were eager to share their concerns and learn 



more. 



On May 11, Cascade came back to the community with two 
eradication scenarios and the early results of the infestation 
mapping survey.  The third public milfoil meeting is set for June 
10.  On June 10, Tetra Tech will present the final plan and 











3rd Public Milfoil Meeting 
Thursday, June 10 



6 to 8 pm 
North Tapps Middle School 



discuss the timeline for implementation.  Community members are encouraged to attend and ask 
questions.  “We can’t do this without the partnership of the community,” says Joe Mickelson, Lake 
Tapps Manager.  



In May Cascade was awarded a $30,000 grant from the State Department of Ecology (DOE) to develop a 
plan for the eradication of milfoil.  The grant was one of 12 awarded for projects that control invasive, 
non‐native plants in Washington lakes.  Work could begin on initial steps as early as this summer. 



Milfoil poses environmental and maintenance challenges for a healthy lake.  According to the DOE, 
milfoil starts spring growth earlier than native aquatic plants and can out shade these beneficial plants.  
Because it is widely distributed and difficult to control, DOE says milfoil is considered the most 
problematic plant in Washington State. 



“Our board is committed to making sure Lake Tapps is as healthy as it is beautiful. That is why we 
approved funding to address this issue and will adopt the best, most promising treatment – which will 
begin this summer,” adds Chuck Clarke, CEO. 



Questions and comments about milfoil in Lake Tapps can be sent to 
Jon Shimada, Capital Projects Director, at 
contact@cascadewater.org, or call Cascade’s toll free number 
1.877.299.0930. 



______________________________________________________________________________ 



MORE LAKE TAPPS NEWS AND INFORMATION 
NATURAL YARD CARE 
Natural yard care is an important part of keeping Lake Tapps clean and will support efforts to eradicate 
milfoil.  At community meetings, homeowners asked Cascade to present an environmentally friendly 
and acceptable set of yard care tips, to‐dos and best practices so homeowners and visitors can help 
keep Lake Tapps clean. “We’re working on getting this information to the community,” says Elaine Kraft, 
Intergovernmental and Communications Director.  “We’re putting together a community outreach 
effort to determine what neighbors want in terms of education, training and tips and Cascade will craft a 
special Lake Tapps program.  Keep tuned for details – and, if you’d like to be involved in the planning or 



just give us some input, let us hear from you at contact@cascadewater.org “ 



LAKE TAPPS BOATING SAFETY 
Boating season is almost upon us, and as the new owners of Lake Tapps, 
Cascade want everyone to be safe.  Although the responsibility of patrolling and 
managing the recreational aspects of Lake Tapps falls under the jurisdictions of 
the Pierce County Sheriff responsible boating by all ensures everyone can enjoy 
this regional gem safely.  



Helpful Boating Safety links:  
BoatWashington  











Cascade Water Alliance Board members and alternates 
accept CLC Award.  L-R: Hank Margeson, Redmond City 
Councilmember; John Treager, Issaquah City 
Councilmember; John Marchione, Mayor, City of 
Redmond; Lloyd Warren, Sammamish Plateau Water 
and Sewer District Commissioner; Penny Sweet, 
Deputy Mayor, City of Kirkland; Doreen Marchione, 
Kirkland City Councilmember  



Washington State Parks Boating Program 
Pierce County Parks Rules and Regulations 



_____________________________________________________________________________________ 



CASCADE LAND CONSERVANCY REOCGNIZES CASCADE AND 
PARTNERS WITH AWARD 



On May 6th the Cascade Land Conservancy, the largest land 
conservation, stewardship and community building 
organization in Washington State, awarded Cascade and other 
partners the Cascade Agenda Leadership Award at its annual 
breakfast.   



More than 2,000 key leaders and influential stakeholders 
recognized Cascade, the City of Redmond, King County, the 
Port of Seattle, Puget Sound Energy and Sound Transit f or 
their collective efforts in securing the Burlington Northern 
Santa Fe rail corridor and keeping it in public use.  



The Award celebrates the role of community leaders in linking great communities, a healthy 
environment and a strong economy.  See the Seattle Times mention of this and other CLC awards in its 
May 7 editorial here.  



CONSERVATION MATTERS 
Mike Brent, Water Resource Manager 



Cascade Rain Sensor Installation Program 



Cascade recently launched a new program in partnership with Seattle 
Public Utilities to encourage customers to install rain sensors on their 
irrigation systems.  A rain sensor is an irrigation system component, 
typically the size of a small microphone or salt shaker that attaches to 
a house or other structure and is exposed to the elements. When it 
rains, the rain sensor acts as a circuit breaker, interrupting the normal 
program of the irrigation controller. The irrigation system will remain 



in a standby mode until the rain sensor dries out, at which point the controller automatically returns to 
its normal programmed cycle. By shutting off the irrigation system on rainy days, a homeowner can 
reduce the total amount of irrigation by 4 percent or more during the irrigation season.  



A customer may contact any irrigation vendor who is participating in the program and schedule a rain 
sensor installation. Cascade pays for the rain sensor and the first $50 towards the installation cost. The 
customer pays the sales tax and any installation charges over $50. Unlike typical rebate programs, there 
is no application for the customer and no pre‐approval, thus staff administrative time is reduced and the 
process is generally more streamlined.  Several Cascade customers have already contacted participating 











vendors and begun scheduling installations.  Cascade will evaluate the program through site inspections 
and customer surveys.    



 



 



2010 OFFICERS, BOARD MEMBERS AND ALTERNATIVES 



 



Chair 
Lloyd Warren, Commissioner from the Sammamish Plateau Sewer and Water District 
Vice Chair 
John Marchione, Mayor, City of Redmond 
Secretary‐Treasurer 
Jim Haggerton, Mayor, City of Tukwila 
 
Directors  
Grant Degginger, Bellevue City Councilmember 
Chair Public Affairs Committee 
Penny Sweet, Deputy Mayor, City of Kirkland 
John Traeger, President, Issaquah City Council  
David Knight, Covington Water District Commissioner 
Chair, Resource Management Committee 
Jon Ault, President, Skyway Water and Sewer District 
 
Alternate Board Members 
Don Davidson, Mayor, City of Bellevue 
Doreen Marchione, Kirkland City Councilmember 
Mark Mullett, Issaquah City Councilmember  
Hank Margeson, Redmond City Councilmember 
Verna Griffin, Tukwila City Councilmember 
Joyce Clark, Skyway Water District 
Robert Brady, Sammamish Water and Sewer District 



 



WATER RIGHT UPDATE 



Cascade submitted its draft environmental statement to The Washington State Department of Ecology 
(DOE) for Lake Tapps, and sought comment through May 21.  DOE has reviewed cascade’s application 
for water rights and issued its Report of Examination (ROE).  The ROE can be found at   
https://fortress.wa.gov/ecy/wrx/wrx/fsvr/ecylcyfsvrxfile/WaterRights/ScanToWRTS/hq4/06460456.pdf 
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MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS 


MINUTES 


BELLEVUE CITY HALL 


APRIL 28, 2010 


 
 


1. CALL TO ORDER 


At 3:31 p.m. Chair Lloyd Warren called the meeting to order. 


 


2. ROLL CALL 


Board Members or Alternate Board Members from the City of Bellevue (Davidson/Degginger1), the 
City of Kirkland (Sweet), the City of Redmond (Marchione), the City of Tukwila (Haggerton), 
Covington Water District (Knight), Sammamish Plateau Water and Sewer District (Warren), and 
Skyway Water and Sewer District (Ault) were present, constituting a quorum.  


 


3. EXECUTIVE SESSION 


At 3:33 p.m. Chair Warren announced that there would be an Executive Session to discuss with 
legal counsel representing the agency litigation or potential litigation to which the agency, the 
governing body, or a member acting in an official capacity is, or is likely to become, a party, when 
public knowledge regarding the discussion is likely to result in an adverse legal or financial 
consequence to the agency. 


The Executive Session was expected to take approximately 10 minutes unless the time was 
extended by further notice.   


At 3:40 p.m., the Executive Session was extended for 5 minutes. 


The Executive Session adjourned at 3:47 p.m.   


 


4. PUBLIC COMMENT 


None. 


 


5. APPROVAL OF AGENDA 


Motion by Vice-Chair Marchione and second by Mr. Haggerton to approve the meeting 
agenda included in the Desk Packet.  Motion carried unanimously (7-0). 


 


6. CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER’S REPORT 


A. Staff Reports 


1. Finance and Administration. 


                                                
1
 Arrived at 3:48 p.m. 
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2. Conservation. 


3. Capital Projects Report. 


4. Planning. 


5. Intergovernmental and Communications. 


Chuck Clarke reported on the following items: 


• Diversions into Lake Tapps have stopped since the lake has officially reached full 
recreational pool levels.  Several problems were identified with the diversion structure during 
the diversion process.  Further information was included in the Desk Packet. 


• Information about agenda Item 8b (Resolution No. 2010-07) was included in the Desk 
Packet.  Cascade and its employees have been contributing to Social Security continuously 
since April 1, 1999, despite not having a 218 Agreement in place.  Cascade must either:  1) 
file a 218 Agreement now and apply it retroactively to February 3, 2000 (the date that 
Cascade adopted a retirement plan, or; 2) Do not file a 218 Agreement, stop contributing to 
Social Security, and seek reimbursement of employer and employee contributions to Social 
Security back to at most three years prior to now.  Filing a 218 Agreement with SSA is 
irrevocable. 


• A draft “Study Proposal:  How Regional Water Service Providers Can Be Organized” was 
distributed.  This draft is intended to clarify the authority of organizations, like Cascade, trying 
to set up regional entities for water and sewer services.   


• The recent audit is near completion with one remaining issue being addressed pertaining to 
the characterization of a pending payment under a tribal settlement agreement.   


• Dikes are not typically covered under normal insurance policies.  Board Members will need to 
establish risk tolerance levels so proper insurance coverage can be determined for the dikes 
surrounding Lake Tapps.   


• An RFQ will be issued May 3, 2010 for an insurance provider.  This RFQ process is in 
keeping with Cascade’s procurement policy of periodically testing the market for all 
consultants and vendors to assure that Cascade is obtaining services most effectively and 
efficiently.  The current insurance policy will be renewed for one year. 


 


7. CONSENT ACTION ITEMS   


A. March 24, 2010 Regular Board Meeting Minutes. 


B. Motion to approve payment of warrants, including payroll, for the month of April 2010. 


C. Motion to authorize the Chief Executive Officer to transfer $122,128 to Cascade’s 
GordonDerr trust account to fund Attorney-Client Privileged Real Estate Services as 
described under the Agreement between GordonDerr and HDR Engineering. 


D. Motion to authorize the Chief Executive Officer to execute HDR Engineering, Inc. 
Contract No. 5 Amendment 4 for an extension of time to July 31, 2010 to complete the 
Tacoma Cascade Pipeline (TCP) North Segment Termination and Transition (TNT) Plan. 


E. Motion authorizing the Chief Executive Officer to execute a Contract with Coluccio 
Construction Company to repair a valve on the Bellevue Issaquah Pipeline (BIP) located 
at SE Newport Way and 150th Avenue SE. 


F. Motion authorizing the Chief Executive Office to execute Contract No. 20100402-00 with 
PACE Engineers, Inc. to provide services to establish vertical control for Lake Tapps in 
an amount not to exceed $32,500. 
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G. Motion to adopt Resolution No. 2010-06 designating and authorizing the Chief Executive 
Officer to take all necessary action in the event of an emergency including, but not limited 
to, declaring that such an emergency exists, waiving competitive bidding requirements, 
and awarding all necessary contracts on behalf of Cascade to address the emergency 
situation, consistent with RCW 39.04.280; and directing that if a contract is awarded 
without competitive bidding due to an emergency, the Chief Executive Officer shall make 
a written finding of the existence of an emergency no later than two weeks following the 
award of the contract, submit those findings to the Board Chair no later than two weeks 
following the award of the contract and submit a report to the Board at its next meeting. 


Motion by Mr. Haggerton and second by Mr. Ault to approve Consent Action Items A-G.  
Motion carried unanimously (7-0). 


 


8. OTHER ACTION ITEMS 


A. Motion to adopt the staff recommendation related to interpretation of current Regional 
Capital Facilities Charge (RCFC) Methodology. 


Scott Hardin explained that a sub-group comprised of three member staff and one Cascade staff 
was formed to evaluate five Regional Capital Facilities Charge issues.  After evaluating the issues, 
Member staff and Cascade staff consider the recommendations to be consistent with the existing 
RCFC Methodology and the Interlocal Agreement.  Therefore, no revisions to the Methodology or to 
the Interlocal Agreement were required. 


Motion by Mr. Degginger and second by Mr. Knight to adopt the staff recommendation related 
to interpretation of current Regional Capital Facilities Charge (RCFC) Methodology.  Motion 
carried unanimously (7-0). 


B. Motion to adopt Resolution No. 2010-07 authorizing an employee majority 
referendum for Social Security coverage. 


Motion by Ms. Sweet and second by Mr. Degginger to adopt Resolution No. 2010-07 
authorizing an employee majority referendum for Social Security coverage.  Motion carried 
unanimously (7-0). 


 


9. STAFF PRESENTATION 


A. Budget process review 


Mr. Hardin explained that staff has begun preparations for the 2011 (or 2011-12) budget 
development process.  Following a review of Cascade’s financial structure and financial policies, 
staff has begun to identify potential budget drivers for the next few years, including the three 
remaining water supply portfolios that will likely define Cascade’s operating expenses and capital 
improvement program starting as early as late 2010.   


Information on how rates will be impacted will be provided later in May.  Mr. Hardin explained that 
the budget process involves staff, Board Members, and FCSG rate consultants culminating with 
adoption of the budget in September.   


Mr. Hardin noted that a proposal for Board consideration will be brought before Board Members at 
the May 26, 2010 Board meeting to convert Cascade to biennial budgeting starting with the 2011-
2012 biennium.  Mr. Hardin clarified that Member rates and charges would be fixed for the first year 
of the biennium and would be projected for the second year; the second year charges, expected to 
be slight, would be amended as needed. 
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10. COMMITTEE REPORTS 


A. Audit Committee – No meetings held. 


B. Executive Committee – No meetings held. 


C. Public Affairs Committee – The meeting recap from the April 6, 2010 meeting was 
included in the Board packet.  In addition, a draft Board Retreat meeting agenda was 
distributed for review.  The Board Retreat will be held June 5, 2010. 


D. Resource Management Committee – No meetings held. 


 


11. NEW BUSINESS 


None. 


 


12. NEXT REGULAR MEETING 


The next regular Board meeting will be held May 26, 2010 at 3:30 p.m.   


 


13. ADJOURN 


The meeting was adjourned at 4:29 p.m. 


 


APPROVED BY: 


 


________________________________ 


Lloyd Warren, Chair  


 


 


________________________________ 


John Marchione, Vice-Chair  
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AGENDA MEMORANDUM 


 
 


SUBJECT 
 
Motion to approve payment of warrants, including payroll, for the month of May 2010.  
 
BACKGROUND 
 
Cascade Resolution No. 2008-05, adopted by the Board on March 26, 2008, designated the 
Finance Director as Cascade’s Auditing Officer as required by RCW 42.24.080. The Auditing 
Officer is required to review all Cascade expenditures and to certify that each expenditure claim 
is a just, due and unpaid obligation against Cascade. 
 
Scott Hardin, Director of Finance & Administration and Cascade’s Auditing Officer, has reviewed 
the subject warrants and payroll and has found no errors, and has certified all such 
expenditures to be true and correct.  
 
Attachments 1 and 2 (Warrants & Wire Transfers and Treasurer’s Report) are included in the 
Board Packet.  
 
A revised Payment Authorization document may be included in the Board’s Desk Packet. This 
document will supplement the attached Payment Authorization to include payments for invoices 
received after the packet printing date. 
 
FISCAL IMPACT 
 
Approval of payments: 
  Amount 
 Warrants 11037 through 11337, and payroll $733,554.37 
 Wire transfers $1,156,778.00 
 Total $1,890,332.37 
 
OPTIONS 
 
1. Approve Payment Authorization (or Revised Payment Authorization included in Desk Packet 


if applicable) for claims including payroll for the month of May 2010. 
2. Refer the report to staff for further clarification. 
  
RECOMMENDED ACTION 


 
Move to Approve Payment Authorization (or Revised Payment Authorization included in Desk 
Packet if applicable) for claims including payroll for the month of May 2010. 
 
ATTACHMENTS 
 
1. Warrants and Wire Transfers listing – view PDF > 
2. Monthly Treasurer’s Report – view PDF > 
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AGENDA MEMORANDUM 
 
 
 
 


SUBJECT  
 
Motion to authorize the Chief Executive Officer to execute AECOM Contract No. 090103, 
Amendment 3 for development of a Habitat Conservation Plan (HCP) to provide fish take 
protection for Cascade while performing operations and maintenance tasks on the Lake Tapps 
project facilities.  In addition, AECOM will provide support for obtaining local permits for the flow 
line dewatering planned for August, 2010.  The amendment will increase the contract maximum 
amount by an additional $75,000 from $780,306 to $855,306 and require an extension of time 
from July 31, 2010 to December 31, 2011. 
 
 
BACKGROUND 
 
On April 22, 2009, the Board approved execution of Contract No. 090103, Amendment No. 1 to 
the consultant contract with AECOM for Phase 2 of the Lake Tapps Operations Assessment for 
a total amount of $780,306 and a completion date of April 30, 2010. 
 
On February 24, the Board approved Amendment No. 2 to AECOM Contract No. 090103 for an 
extension of time from April 30, 2010 to July 31, 2010. 
 
Cascade is planning to de-water the flow line from the diversion dam in the White River to the 
outlet structure east of Printz Basin in August 2010, to condition assess their newly possessed 
facilities.  In a meeting with jurisdictional regulatory agencies and tribes, it was determined that 
the only way to meet this schedule from a permitting perspective was to start the HCP process.  
AECOM will lead the effort along with assistance from GordonDerr and Cascade to develop a 
HCP.  Additionally, there are local permits that need to be obtained from the City of Buckley and 
Pierce County.  AECOM will provide technical support and documentation to GordonDerr for 
obtaining these permits.   
 
The HCP process typically takes two to three years, so it is difficult to estimate.  However, for 
purposes of this Amendment, we are seeking an additional $75,000 and extension of time to the 
end of 2011 is needed to accomplish this work. 
  
FISCAL IMPACT 
 
Although an additional $75,000 is being requested through this Amendment, it’s possible that 
the current budget and contingency may be able to cover this additional cost as current 
projections show a higher completion rate than percentage of dollars spent.  We will continue to 
monitor their current budget closely to make sure that dollars expended are justified.  If 
additional funds are required, it is covered under the current 2010 capital budget and proposed 
2011 budget.  
 
    







OPTIONS 
 
1. Authorize the Chief Executive Officer to execute Contract No. 090103, Amendment No. 3 


with AECOM for an increased budget of $75,000 from $780,306 to $855,306 and an 
extension of time from July 31, 2010 to December 31, 2011. 
  


2. Do not authorize the Chief Executive Officer to execute Contract No. 090103, Amendment 
No. 3 with AECOM for an increased budget of $75,000 from $780,306 to $855,306 and an 
extension of time from July 31, 2010 to December 31, 2011, and provide alternative 
direction to staff. 


 
 
 RECOMMENDED ACTION 
 
Authorize the Chief Executive Officer to execute Contract No. 090103, Amendment No. 3 with 
AECOM for an increased budget of $75,000 from $780,306 to $855,306 and an extension of 
time from July 31, 2010 to December 31, 2011. 
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AGENDA MEMORANDUM 
 
 
 
 
 


SUBJECT 
 


Motion to authorize execution of the 2010 Bonney Lake Chamber Sponsorship Agreement in 
the amount of $5,000. 
 
BACKGROUND 
 
As Cascade has recently become the owner of Lake Tapps, it is imperative we have a presence 
in the community to establish ourselves as owners and as a company committed to the area.  
While we have worked diligently to establish ourselves as good neighbors in the community with 
public meetings, mailings, generic newspaper advertising and information campaigns, this 
provides Cascade with an opportunity to reach the business community, key leaders and 
decision makers in the area. 
 
The events provide a range of networking and program opportunities for Cascade.  The 
advertising reaches a very targeted group of business leaders.  The awards banquet reaches 
key leaders in the community.  In addition, as part of the package, Cascade will be a 
participating sponsor in the region’s major sporting event that attracts thousands of people to its 
annual triathlon. Cascade will receive promotional advertising and exposure through this event 
to participants throughout the region as well as local attendees. 
 
We recommend adoption of this sponsorship proposal as it helps Cascade reach its goals of 
positive public perception and involvement in the Lake Tapps community. 
 
Pursuant to Resolution 2009 - 2, all proposed sponsorship requests in excess of $1000 must be 
submitted to the CEO for approval and authorized by the entire Board of Directors of Cascade. 
 
Attached is the sponsorship request for the Bonney Lake Chamber of Commerce series of 
events. It was discussed at the Public Affairs Committee at its March meeting   
 
For its $5,000 investment, Cascade will receive mention in all programs and promotional 
materials for all events, its logo will be on programs and advertising all year long and on the web 
site all year and at the triathlon event as well as the opportunity to participate in this event. 
 
FISCAL IMPACT  
 
Cascade’s Intergovernmental and Communications Department has allocated sufficient funds to 
cover sponsorships up to but not to exceed $20,000 for 2009.  The resolution indicates that any 
sponsorship over $1,000 would require the Board to authorize the Chief Executive Officer to 
enter into a sponsorship agreement. This proposal is for $5,000, and it has the CEO and Public 
Affairs Committee support.  It is within the budgeted amount for 2010. 







   
 


 
OPTIONS 
 
1. Authorize execution of the Bonney Lake Chamber of Commerce Events Sponsorship 


Agreement in the amount of $5,000. 
 
2. Do not authorize and provide alternate direction to staff. 
  
RECOMMENDED ACTION 
 
Move to authorize execution of the Bonney Lake Event Sponsorship Agreement in the amount 
of $5,000. 
 
ATTACHMENT 
 
Cascade Sponsorship Proposal - Bonney Lake Chamber of Commerce  







   
 


Business After Hours $50 


General Membership Luncheon - $75 x 11 (mo)   $825 


Annual Awards Banquet $750 


Platinum Level Sponsor for 2010 Labor of Love Triathlon $1,500 







   
 


Newsletter Advertising - $50 ea. x 4 months   $200 


Ongoing Premier Sponsor Recognition $1,675 


TOTAL PREMIER SPONSOR PACKAGE 
COST  


$5,000 
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AGENDA MEMORANDUM 
 
 
SUBJECT 
 
Motion to adopt Resolution No. 2010-08 establishing a two-year fiscal biennium budget that will 
consist of two adopted consecutive annual budgets, which together shall be referred to as “the 
biennial budget.”    
 
 
BACKGROUND 
 
See Attached Memo from Scott Hardin, Director of Finance & Administration, to Cascade Board 
of Directors, dated May 26, 2010.  


 


FISCAL IMPACT 


None.  
 
 
OPTIONS 
 
1. Adopt the proposed Resolution No. 2010-08 establishing a two-year fiscal biennial budget. 


 
2. Do not approve the proposed Resolution No. 2010-08 and provide alternative direction. 


 
 


 
RECOMMENDED ACTION 
 
Motion to adopt Resolution No. 2010-08 establishing a two-year fiscal biennium budget that will 
consist of two adopted consecutive annual budgets, which together shall be referred to as “the 
biennial budget”.    
 
 
ATTACHMENTS 
 


1. Biennial Budget and Rates & Changes Proposal – view PDF > 
2. Proposed Resolution No. 2010-08. – view PDF > 


 










  Attachment 1 
 



MEMORANDUM 
 



 



 



DATE:  May 26, 2010 



TO:  Cascade Board of Directors 



FROM:  Scott Hardin, Director of Finance & Administration 



SUBJECT: Biennial Budget and Rates & Charges Proposal 



 



 
Background and summary 
 
Washington State has allowed first and second class cities and towns to prepare biennial (two-
year) budgets since 1985 (Chapter 35.34 RCW).  Currently, half of Cascade’s members prepare 
biennial budgets (Bellevue, Kirkland, Redmond, and Tukwila). 
 
Advantages to be gained by converting to biennial budgeting include: 
 



1. Better cost predictability for members 
2. Improved long-range planning 
3. Allows Staff and the Board to spend time on other priorities 
4. Allows the Board to focus less on line-item budget and more on policy-driven 



approaches 
5. Minimal transition issues 



 
On the other hand, some entities that choose not to adopt biennial budgets cite the following 
concerns: 
 



1. Difficulty of predicting economic events over two years 
2. Time savings are not guaranteed 
3. Imbalance of budget preparation workload over two years 



 
Staff believes the advantages for Cascade of converting to a biennial budget outweigh potential 
disadvantages.  
 
Under RCW 35.34.040, conversions to biennial budgeting are accomplished by ordinance (a 
resolution in Cascade’s case). State law requires that the first year of a biennial budget be an 
odd-numbered year (e.g., 2011). In addition, the ordinance to convert to a biennial budget must 
be completed at least six months before the start of the biennium (e.g., by June 30, 2010, for 
the 2011-12 biennium). Governments that choose to revert back to an annual budget may do so 
at the end of a biennium. 
 
Although Cascade is not a city or town governed by Chapter 35.34 RCW, Cascade proposes to 
comply with the requirements of the statute in any conversion to biennial budgeting. There is 
nothing in the Interlocal Cooperation Act or the Non-Profit Statute that prohibits Cascade from 
converting to biennial budgeting.  
 











This proposal would establish a two-year biennial budget beginning January 1, 2011, in the form 
of two consecutive annual budgets, with the possibility of mid-biennium adjustments. The Board 
would be asked to re-confirm the then-current budget at the beginning of the second year of the 
biennium. Member rates and charges would be fixed for the first year of the biennium and would 
be projected for the second year. Adjustments to the second year charges, expected to be 
slight, would be amended as needed. Through the mechanism of adopting two consecutive 
annual budgets, this proposed biennial budget would be consistent with the Cascade Interlocal 
Agreement, Bylaws, and with Cascade’s adopted Fiscal Policies. 
 
Additional background information follows. 
 
 
Concerns about biennial budgets 
 
Difficulty of predicting economic events over two years  Limited ability to project future 
economic conditions and unforeseen events makes forecasting certain revenues (i.e., RCFCs) 
and expenses more difficult over two years. Biennial budgets could increase the risk of not 
accurately forecasting future RCFC revenue. Cascade member charges are based on a rolling-
average of water demands and cannot be fully predicted over a two-year period. While the 
overall needed revenue may be accurately determined, the apportionment to members would 
need to be determined annually. The use of three-year rolling averages, however, would 
mitigate fluctuations in member water charges. 
 
Forecasting expenses for two years is also imperfect, particularly for projects related to the 
ownership of Lake Tapps. 
 
Time savings are not guaranteed  Survey evidence from finance directors in regional cities 
suggests that it takes no more time to create a biennial budget than it takes to build an annual 
budget. Depending on the degree of willingness to avoid making significant technical or policy 
changes in the off-year, however, biennial budgeting may or may not lead to appreciable time 
savings for the Board and for Staff. Also, even in the absence of an annual budget process, 
departments must forecast expenditures and maintain annual budgets to manage cash flow. 
 
 
Advantages of biennial budgets 
 
Better cost predictions for members       For members, budgeting biennial costs would be better 
defined for two-years. Given Cascade’s relatively fixed costs and revenues and multi-year rate 
smoothing policy, the accuracy of revenue required for the biennium should remain high.   
 
Improves long-range planning and program evaluation Biennial budgeting can improve 
long-range and strategic planning, since it requires forecasting expenditures and revenues up to 
twenty-eight months in advance. This provides longer time horizons to managers and 
policymakers as they allocate resources across programs and as they anticipate future needs. 
Because the timeline is extended by one year, budgeting can be better coordinated with capital 
improvements and other major expenditures.  
 
Some entities have found that the longer budget outlook allows policymakers more time to 
address financial issues strategically. With a budget process that repeats every year, Staff and 
the Board are continually focused on approving the next budget rather than on overall strategic 
planning. Biennial budgets can serve as a catalyst to encourage the Board to focus on long-
range operational planning, while decreasing time spent each year reviewing budget 
documents. 
 











Biennial budgeting helps integrate financial and strategic planning by replacing an incremental 
budget method with a more strategic approach to resource allocation. 
 
The National Advisory Council on State and Local Budgeting recommends long-range planning 
as one of the five essential features of good budgeting. The Government Finance Officers 
Association also includes multi-year financial planning in its Recommended Practices.  
 
Allows Staff and the Board to spend time on other priorities  Although it takes more time 
and effort to prepare a biennial budget than an annual budget, the difference is not significant. 
Over two years there would be substantial time savings, which would allow Staff and the Board 
to spend time on other priorities, such as financial management improvement and analysis of 
program effectiveness with performance measures. The Board might use mid-cycle budget 
years to gather information, formulate policy, and test and evaluate programs. Biennial 
budgeting would also reduce administrative costs related to budget development. 
 
Allows the Board to focus less on line-item budget and more on policy-driven approaches 
Biennial budget cycles could emphasize a longer-range, more policy-driven approach. 
According to former Renton finance administrator Victoria Runkle, Washington State officials 
who converted to biennial budgeting found that "legislative bodies focus on the outcomes of the 
programs, and less on the actual ways the program was managed."  
 
Minimal transition issues  Officials in Arizona and Connecticut, the only states that have 
converted to biennial budgeting in the last 10 years, say that they did not experience significant 
transition issues or technical difficulties in shifting to biennial budgeting. Cascade’s current 
budgeting software accommodates biennial budgeting. 
 
 
Proposal for Cascade 
 
Cascade’s organizational structure and management is sufficiently mature and stable to enable 
Cascade to benefit from the advantages of biennial budgeting and rate & charge setting.  
 
Staff proposes a variation of the biennial model that will encourage long-term planning while 
minimizing the concerns described above.  
 
 Budget: 
Staff recommends a biennial budget model that would adopt two consecutive annual budgets. In 
effect, the biennial budget will appropriate funds for two consecutive but non-transferable years. 
The Cascade Interlocal Agreement, Bylaws, and the Cascade Fiscal Policies do not preclude 
the adoption of a two-year budget in this manner.   
 
In addition to keeping single-year spending controls, Board oversight and involvement will be 
maintained throughout the biennium via a mid-biennium budget review and an opportunity for 
budget adjustment, plus regular monthly financial reports. The Board would be asked to re-
confirm the then-current budget at the beginning of the second year of the biennium. By state 
law, the mid-biennium review will start no sooner than September 1 of the first year and will be 
complete by the end of the year.  The review will require a public hearing if any changes are 
recommended to the budget.  
 
 Rates and Charges: 
The primary basis for member charges is the demand share charge, which is determined from a 
three-year rolling average of water demand. Under Cascade’s established methodology, 
charges for the second year of the biennium could not be fully determined at the start of a 
biennium since the most recent demand year would not yet be completed. Similarly, charges 
that rely on CERU counts would also require more data than would be available at the time of 











budget adoption. Therefore, it would not be possible to lock in member charges for a two-year 
budget period.  
 
Cascade’s use of a three-year rolling average, however, means that the variation caused by 
year-to-year changes is mitigated by the averaging; this dampening is in fact the primary reason 
for using this mechanism.  Also, revision to the member charges would not necessarily 
constitute a revision to the budget, as the interlocal refers to a projection, not a promise, of 
member charges. Most rates are variable are based on actual volumes. 
 
Staff proposes that first year charges be fixed when the biennial budget is adopted, and that 
second year charges be projected. The projected second year charges would then be amended 
as needed. At a minimum, actual second year charges would be determined and established 
after all necessary data is available and incorporated. Members should expect modest 
adjustments in those charges, even if no change in Cascade’s total revenue needs is required. 
It is essential that Cascade would not neglect the reapportionment of costs determined from this 
update, as it relates directly to equitable treatment defined by the interlocal and rate 
methodology. 
 
RCFCs would continue to be approved annually. 
 
Overall, Staff believes that the advantages offered by a biennial budget significantly outweigh its 
potential disadvantages. 
 
 
 
[Note: some of the supporting material for this memorandum was provided by FCS Group in a 
memorandum dated May 12, 2009; a copy of the FCS Group memorandum was included in the 
April 28, 2010, Board packet]. 













 
              ATTACHMENT 2 
 



 
CASCADE WATER ALLIANCE 



RESOLUTION  NO.  2010-08 
 



 
A RESOLUTION OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE CASCADE WATER ALLIANCE, A 



WASHINGTON NONPROFIT CORPORATION ESTABLISHING A TWO-YEAR FISCAL BIENNIUM BUDGET 
 



 
WHEREAS, the Cascade Water Alliance (“Cascade”) is a Washington non-profit 



corporation formed under authority of the Interlocal Cooperation Act (Chapter 39.34 RCW) to 
provide water supply to its Members; and  



WHEREAS, under state law applicable to cities and towns, conversions to biennial 
budgeting are accomplished by ordinance; the first year of a biennial budget be an odd-numbered 
year (e.g., 2011); the ordinance to convert to a biennial budget must be completed at least six 
months before the start of the biennium (e.g., by June 30, 2010, for the 2011-12 biennium); and 
entities that choose to revert back to an annual budget may do so at the end of a biennium. 



WHEREAS, biennial budgeting is consistent with the provisions of Chapter 39.34 RCW 
and the nonprofit statutes, Chapter 24.03 RCW and Chapter 24.06 RCW;  



WHEREAS, biennial budgeting, as accomplished through the adoption of two 
consecutive annual budgets, is consistent with the Cascade Interlocal Agreement, Bylaws, and 
with Cascade’s adopted Fiscal Policies; and  



WHEREAS, Cascade desires to convert to biennial budgeting in a manner consistent with 
the requirements applicable to its city members.  



 NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED BY THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF 
CASCADE WATER ALLIANCE as follows: 
 
 Section 1.   Budget.  A two-year fiscal biennium budget is established that will consist 
of the adopted  two consecutive annual budgets, which together shall be referred to as “the 
biennial budget”.   The biennial budget will appropriate funds for two consecutive but non-
transferable years.  At the beginning of the second year of the biennium, the Board will consider 
and re-confirm the budget for the second year.  A mid-biennium budget review, an opportunity 
for budget adjustment, and regular monthly financial reports will be provided to the Board.   The 
mid-biennium review will start no sooner than September 1 of the first year and will be complete 
by the end of the year.  If the Board choose  to revert back to single-year annual budgeting, it 
will do so by Resolution, at the end of a biennium. 
 
 Section 2.  Rates and Charges.  Regional Capital Facilities Charge (“RCFCs”) will 
continue to be approved annually.  When the biennial budget is adopted, the RCFCs for the first 











 
year of the biennial budget will be determined  and the RCFCs for the second year of the biennial 
budget will be projected.  During the mid-biennium review, the projected second year RCFCs  
may be amended as needed based  upon  all necessary data .   
 
 Section 3.   Effect.  This Resolution shall be in full force and effect on the date of its 
adoption. 
 
ADOPTED AND APPROVED by the Board of Directors of the Cascade Water Alliance at a 
regular  meeting thereof, held the   day of May , 2010. 



 
 
CASCADE WATER ALLIANCE 
 
       
Lloyd Warren, Chair 
 
 



    
Attest – Chuck Clarke, CEO   John Marchione, Vice Chair 



 
 
  
Jim Haggerton, Secretary/Treasurer 



 
 
 
Members 
 



Yes    
 
No    



 
Demand Share 
 



Yes   % 
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